Open Meeting, Wednesday 23 March 2011, 10.00am – 1.00pm in 

The Meeting Room, Friends’ Meeting House, Meeting House Lane, Brighton 
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2
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3
Minutes/matters arising from 23 February Meeting

4
Members’ Reports
5
Chair’s Report
11.10 (approx)
Break for refreshments

6
Speaker: Andrew Renaut:

Head of Transport Strategy & Projects, Brighton & Hove City Council, on Local Transport Planning
7
Secretary’s information

8
OPC Election June 2011: Report on preparations
9
Questions from the Floor

10
Work Plan – update

Transport; Seating; Pavements; Toilets; Health & Social Care; Waste Collection
11
AOB 

Older People’s Council

Minutes of the Open Meeting held on Wednesday 23 March 2011, 

in The Meeting Room, Friends’ Meeting House, 10.00 – 1.00pm 
Present: 
Jack Hazelgrove, John Barry, John Eyles, Francis Tonks, Ed Cruickshank-Robb, Jim Buttimer, Bob Gunnell, Harry Steer, Jane Simmons, Pam Lelliott (notes), and  11 members of the public. 
NOTE: action points are indicated within the notes by bold italics.
1.        Welcome and Domestic arrangements

Jack welcomed the members of the public to the meeting.
2. Apologies and declarations of Interest


Apologies: Colin Carden. Jane Simmons will be attending the meeting from 11am 

3. Notes/matters arising from 23 February meeting
Accuracy: (3) Harry’s report should read Independent Advisory Group   


Matters arising: 

(3) Brighton Centre signage John B has written a letter, but as yet there is no reply.
First Aid trained toilet attendants: for attendants to be First aid trained they would need a new contract which would be expensive. All attendants have mobiles so they can ring for help if needed.


Harry advised that the refurbishment of Portslade Town Hall will allegedly cost 100K. 
Local residents are worried that the bowling green may be sold to help fund this.  

Francis reported that following recent problems when the lift in the Tower Block in Donald Hall Road was out of use for 2 months, repairs had been made, the and supplies of spares had been increased to speed up future responses. £500 compensation has been put aside for art work and plants around the building. 


OPC Election 30 June 11, John B distributed draft copes of the publicity material.

4. Reports from Members

Bob reported that he had been working mainly on Radio Reverb which is a community radio station which runs off a PC. A programme is downloaded onto a memory stick and is then broadcasted from there. Grey Matters make the programme. The speaker on the current programme is the Area Manager for the Census. Bob advised about a new council service “Council Connect”: beginning on 22 March residents will be able to get help in their local library to access services via the council website. Volunteers will help people to get online and direct them to information and advice on the council website.

Jim advised that he would not be standing again for election to the OPC. He has been promoting the election in his zone. Jim expressed concern about plans for the Connaught Road School: a new primary school is badly needed but older people have lost their art group. At an OPC meeting last year the Vice-Principal of City College had said that most adult education classes had not ended, but had moved to different locations. Ed reported that the top floor would to be retained for Adult Education.

Francis reported on meetings he had attended: St. Nicholas Green Spaces Association is concerned about the proposal to develop the old ice-rink site into a hotel, which would impact onto the graveyard space nearby. At the Level Redevelopment  Working Group there has been a proposal to move the skate park to the grassed area, but Francis feels this needs to be kept as green space. Last week Francis, Jack and John B had attended a Youth Council meeting, with 30 members of the Youth Council present. It was proposed that the Youth Council and the OPC work together on shared concerns. Public safety could be a possible topic. At one of the Community Sector Forums that Francis attends the spokesman for the police had said that overall crime is decreasing, but domestic violence, sexual crimes and bike theft have increased. These statistics are only based on what has been reported to the police.

He had attended a meeting of “Pensioner Action” a new group which is a union of the Pensioner’s Forum and the 60+ Action Group. It is funded by the PCT but has no constitution, or AGM etc. Francis believes the OPC should not work with them until they have these in place. Their administrator has had her pay and hours cut, even though she produces their excellent magazine, “The Pensioner”. Jack expressed his concern as well and thought it should be a membership organisation. 

Harry: Portslade Community College recently had an Intergeneration Day. Older people met Year 7 children, who discussed life as portrayed in old photographs, and asked questions such as “What was on the TV when you were young?” There are similar initiatives across the city to encourage younger and older people to mix. At the Local Action Group in Portslade 6 or 7 younger people regularly attend and there is a younger person on their committee.

Ed expressed concern about the Coastline Bus Service. It is an important service but is very unreliable: it offers a 10 minute service but Ed waited ¾ hour then 3 came. Ed is also concerned about leasehold issues, as there are great inequalities in 
the system and older people feel vulnerable. Ed reported that he is attending the Spring meeting of the British Geriatrics Society. 

John B  highlighted the concerns of the residents of the Bristol Estate, their bus shelter is very exposed and provides little protection, and the local community need a more weatherproof  bus shelter. He also attends the Whitehawk Health Sub Committee which covers community safety and health for the area. Recently the Wellsbourne Health Centre opened as part of The Whitehawk Hub, which also includes a library and a primary school, but there are major access problems for older and disabled people. Buses stop only in Whitehawk Way, requiring people to negotiate a difficult walk. The bus company say they cannot provide a service closer to the centre. There is only one small car park, with not enough spaces for current users. The Health Centre has a new pharmacy but the Arundel Road pharmacy has now been closed, which has caused inconvenience to those who live near.




Action John B                              

John and Jack will be attending a Dementia conference on the 28 March.
5. Chair’s report

Jack reported on the regular OPC meeting with Mary Mears attended by Francis, John B,  and himself. Issues raised were a request for the reinstatement of the Private Sector Housing Forum, to support people renting privately. Although this is much needed Mary Mears considered that it would not be reinstated. The Donald Hall Road lift issue was raised, (earlier reported by Francis). Public toilets: OPC members asked the Council to promote the “You’re  Welcome” scheme which provides increased access to toilets in businesses and public buildings, etc: in about 2 years only 20-30 local companies have signed up for this. The OPC had complimented City Clean for their winter service plan which was generally felt to have been better this year. Jack highlighted a recent article in the Argus on elderly care provision locally.


Jack said how impressed he had been with the meeting with the Youth Council: their 
members were very interested in the OPC and they asked very good questions. 
Questions from the public


Q
A member of the public expressed that she thought the winter clearance in the 


Queens Park area was very poor last winter.

A
John B replied that he thought that overall it was better last year than the previous year and that he had noticed a lot of community support for snow clearing and checking on neighbours. A lot of local community groups had operated contingency plans for helping vulnerable people

Francis brought to everyone’s attention his studs and spikes for shoes, which just slip over your shoes and make walking a lot easier and safer in snow and ice.

Q
A member of public from Portslade also said the conditions in her area last winter were appalling. They were cut off with no buses running, and older residents had to rely on neighbours or relatives for help.

A
Harry said the issue had been raised at the Portslade Local Action Group and has been taken up with the council, and with the police who were also present at that meeting 


.
6. Visiting Speaker: Andrew Renaut, Head of Transport Strategy & Project, Brighton & Hove City Council, on Local Transport Planning.

Andy thanked members for inviting him to speak at the meeting. He had started his career with East Sussex County Council in 1987 and came to Brighton & Hove when the unitary authority was created. It is a statutory requirement for councils to provide a Local Transport Plan, which has been used by central government to determine funding. 
The key goals of the plan are to: support economic growth, reduce carbon emissions, promote equality of accessibility, contribute to better safety, security and health, improve quality of life and protect the natural environment.  

Q
How can you control air quality?


A
It is very important to minimise carbon emissions through planning policies and 


transport. The council tries to control the volume and movement of traffic as 
stopping and starting produces a lot of emissions. Areas such as North Street have a canyon or big building effect where the fumes and emissions cannot disperse. Although this is bad for the public, generally people do not stay there but continually move on.


Q
What allowances do you make for cable laying and similar work?
A
Every authority has a Traffic Manager to address these issues. In Brighton & Hove we have had 3-4 years of work from the utility companies. We work closely with them to keep disruption to a minimum. Work has increased over the last 5 years but this cannot be helped, as it is all part of the city’s planned growth.


Q
What is the council doing to help to reduce carbon emissions?


A
We have points in the city for electric cars to recharge.

Q
How much does the council put into supported bus services?

A
£1 million for 2% of the services running in the city. This is to help address the social isolation of outlying communities.

Q
What influence does the council have with Network Rail?


A
The council can only lobby and do its best to take up issues with them.
Q
The coordination of Ferries and rail services are important for bringing people into the city. Does the council have any influence there?

A
Primarily this matter should be addressed by East Sussex County Council and transport undertakings. Andy said he would make enquiries.         Action Andy                                             
Andy advised that £60 million is needed to bring the roads and pavements in the city up to a good 
level. His department is also responsible for the arches on the seafront as they support 
the A259. The barriers on the promenade are there to protect the arches. 
Andy highlighted the changes and improvements in the New Road and the Clock Tower areas, and the award winning Talking Bus Stops - there are 20 across the city, which support the visually impaired.

Road safety: 3-4 people are injured each day on average, and 460-470 older people are injured each year. Bus use is increasing, and the council meets the cost of 50% of the concessionary fares paid to the bus company.


Jack thanked Andy for his informative speech. Andy said he was happy to answer any 
questions either via the OPC or straight to himself.  

7.
Secretary’s information 
John mentioned seminars at the University of Brighton on the theme “Old Age is not an illness”, and an Open Day at the Laburnum Grove sheltered housing scheme. 
In the past the OPC had helped provide an Older People’s Day each October at Hove Town Hall, which attracted many older people and provided advice, information and some fun and entertainment. There is no longer any funding for this, but the OPC has been invited to take part in a new People’s Day on the 18 June. We expect to run an information stand and to talk to older people about services etc. Jack said he regretted the loss of the Older People’s Day and will press for its reinstatement. 
8.
OPC Election June 2011
The election takes place on the 30 June and is conducted by postal vote for all people on the OPC electoral register. Publicity is being prepared: there will be an A5 leaflet distributed across the city; plus Election News, an overview of the election; and an Election Pack for candidates in the election. The OPC can now co-opt 2 additional members to help make sure that it is representative. Jim already has names of people interested in standing. 
9.
Questions from the floor

Q
Has train travel, in particular the Coastway train service, been discussed at OPC Meetings? Also it would be good to have free travel on trains as well as buses
A
It was agreed to add this to the OPC’s future speakers/topics list.  Action John B

           Jack reminded those present that if you had been issued with a hearing aid you could get a Disabled Person’s Rail Card.
10.
Work Plan


City Clean have recently reviewed their Assisted Waste Collection scheme. 

Q
The Elm Grove/Hanover Action Group have received complaints




about dustbins and refuse on the pavements and cycles attached to lampposts,.
A
There have been Scrutiny meetings with the council regarding these issues. City Clean have an improved helpdesk for rubbish collection and abandoned cycles. They are responsive and do get back to you.  

Signed




Chair



Date 






